U.S. Army Heritage and Education Center 950 Soldiers Drive Carlisle Barracks, PA 17013-5021 31 Jan 2013

MILITARY CHAPLAINS & RELATED RELIGIOUS ACTIVITIES

A Working Bibliography of MHI Sources

CONTENTS

General Sources....p.1 Before 1860....p.3 Civil War (see separate bibliography) 1865-1914....p.4 WWI-General Sources....p.5 -US.....p.5 -British....p.6 -Other....p.7 Between WWs.....p.7 **WWII** -General Sources.....p.8 -Unit/Personal Narratives.....p.9 -Cease-Fire Incident....p.11 1945-1975 -General Sources....p.11 -Korea....p.12 -Vietnam....p.12 Since Vietnam....p.13

GENERAL SOURCES

Miscellaneous Notes....p.14

Abercrombie, Clarence L. "Chose You This Day': The Military Religious Dilemma of U.S. Army
Chaplains." PhD dss, Yale, 1973. 305 p. UH23.A24.
The Military Chaplain. Beverly Hills, CA: Sage, 1977. 189 p. UZ103.A23.

Axton, John T., Jr. Brief History of Chaplains in U.S. Army. Ft Leavenworth, KS: General Service Schools, 1925. 12 p. UZ103.A63.

Barish, Louis, editor. Rabbis in Uniform: The Story of the American Jewish Military Chaplain. NY: David, 1962. 347 p. UZ103.B37.

- Bergen, Doris L., editor. <u>The Sword of the Lord: Military Chaplains from the First to the Twenty-first Century</u>. South Bend, IN: Notre Dame, 2004. 298 p. UH20.S96.
- Budd, Richard. "Serving Two Masters: The Professionalization and Bureaucratization of American Military Chaplaincy, 1860-1920." PhD dss, OH State, 1994. 400 p. UH23.B82.
- Carter, Bradley L. "'Reverence Helmeted and Armored': A Study of Twentieth-Century U.S. Military Chaplain Memoirs." PhD dss, U KS, 2004. 350 p. UH23.C37.
- Carver, Douglas L. "The Chaplain Corps and the Profession of Arms." <u>Military Review</u> (Sep 2011): pp. 46-50. Per.
- Dento-Borhaug, Kelly. <u>U.S. War-Culture, Sacrifice, and Salvation</u>. Oakville, CT: Equnox, 2011. 279 p. BT736.2.D43.
- Drury, Clifford M. <u>The History of the Chaplain Corps, United States Navy</u>. 7 vols. Wash, DC: GPO, 1948. VG23.H57.
- Fisher, Mike, & Jared, Joe. <u>Devotions for Warriors: A Christian Perspective of the Civil War.</u> Mustang, OK: Tate Pub & Enterprises, 2009. 380 p. BV273.F57.
- Germain, Aidan H. <u>Catholic Military and Naval Chaplains, 1776-1917</u>. Wash, DC: Author, 1929. 165 p. UZ103.G47.
- Honeywell, Roy J. <u>Chaplains of the United States Army</u>. Wash, DC: Office, Chief of Chaplains, 1958. 376 p. UZ103.H6.
- Inghilterra, Vincent J. "Developing a Theological Paradigm on the Communion of Saints for Soldiers Facing Death in Battle." DDM, Princeton Theological Seminary, 1996. 157 p. BV4457.I54.
- Lapp, Ernest D. "History of the Jewish Chaplaincy." <u>Military Chaplains' Review</u> (Apr 1973): pp. 42-61. Per.
- Lawson, Kenneth E. Religion and the U.S. Army Chaplaincy in the Florida Seminole Wars, 1818-1858. Columbia, SC: Eastside, 2006. 287 p. E83.835.L39.
- Mansfield, Stephen. <u>The Faith of the American Soldier</u>. NY: Jeremy P. Tarcher/Penguin, 2005. 198 p. UH23.M36.
- Military Chaplains' Review, 1937-38 & 1972-76. Per.
- Norton, Herman A. <u>Struggling for Recognition: The United States Army Chaplaincy, 1791-1865</u>. Wash, DC: Office, Chief of Chaplains, 1977. 192 p. UZ103.A45v2.

Redier, Antoine & Henocque, L'Abbe G. <u>Les Aumoniers Militaires Français, 496-1939</u>. Paris: Flammarion, 1940. 253 p. UZ105.F8.R4.

Historical survey of <u>French</u> military chaplains.

- Slomovitz, Albert I. "The Fighting Rabbis: A History of Jewish Military Chaplains, 1860-1945." PhD dss, Loyola, 1995. 228 p. UH23.S56.
- Smith, John M. "The Military Ordinariate of the United States of America. PhD dss, Catholic U, 1966. 265 p. UH23.S65.
- Thompson, Donald A. <u>American Army Chaplaincy: A Brief History</u>. Wash, DC: Chaplains Assn, 1946. 45 p. UZ103.A43.
- Vickers, Robert C.: "The Military Chaplaincy: A Study in Role Conflict." EdD dss, George Peabody, 1984. 136 p. UH23.V53.
- U.S. Dept of Army. <u>A Brief History of the United States Army Chaplain Corps: Department of the Army Pamphlet 165-1</u>, dated 1, Sep 1974. 30 p. MilPubs-Pams.
- U.S. Navy. Bureau of Personnel. The Navy Chaplain. Wash, DC: 1949. 238 p. VG23.N38.
- Wenger, William V., & Crews, James P. "Essential to Soldier Care: The Commander and the Chaplain." <u>Infantry</u> (Jan/Apr 2000): pp. 17-19. Per.
- Whitt, Jacqueline E. "Dangerous Liaisons: The Context and Consequences of Operationalizing Military Chaplains." Military Review (Mar/Apr 2012): pp. 53-63. Per.
- Young, James H. "The Military Chaplaincy: A Problem in Church-State Relations." PhD dss, New School for Social Research, 1978. 273 p. UH23.Y68.

BEFORE 1860

- Ebinger, Warren R. "The Role of the Clergy in the American Revolution." Phd dss, American U, 1976. E210.E35.
- Gamble, Richard D. "Garrison Life at Frontier Military Posts 1830-60." PhD dss, U OK, 1956. Chap VII. U766.G35.
- Headley, Joel T. The Chaplains and Clergy of the Revolution. NY: Scribner, 1864. 402 p. E206.H33.
- Smith, John M. "The Military Ordinariate of the United States of America, cited above. UH23.S65. See Chap. II.

- Solt, Leo F. Saints in Arms. Stanford, CA: Stanford U, 1959. 150 p. DA415.S64.
 British chaplains in Cromwell's New Model Army.
- Wheatley, David. "The Chaplains of the American Revolution." Seminar paper, U of CA Riverside, 1987. 29 p. E209.W42.
- Williams, Eugene F. "Soldiers of God: The Chaplains of the Revolutionary War." PhD dss, TX Christian, 1972. 167 p. E209.W54.

1865-1914

- Baldridge, Benji. Diaries, 1876-80. In Loughborough-Baldridge-Good Family Papers, Arch.
- Lamm, Alan K. "Buffalo Soldier Chaplains of the Old West." In <u>Buffalo Soldiers in the West; A Black Soldiers' Anthology</u>. College Station, TX: TX A&M, 2007. pp. 68-83. E185.925B84 and Journal of America's Military Past (Spring/Summer 1999): pp. 25-40. Per.
- _____. Five Black Preachers in Army Blue, 1884-1901: The Buffalo Soldier Chaplains. Lampeter, Wales: Edwin Mellen, 1998. 252 p. UH23.L36.

 And his "Buffalo Soldier Chaplains: A Case Study of the Five US Army Chaplains, 1884-1901," PhD dss, U SC, 1995. 240 p. UH23.L36.
- Langellier, John L. "Chaplain Allen Allensworth and the 24th Infantry, 1886-1906." <u>Smoke Signal</u> (Fall 1980): pp. 189-208. Per.
- Lawson, Kenneth E. With Courage and Confidence: The U.S. Army Chaplaincy and the Puerto Rican Campaign of 1898. Fort Buchanan, Puerto Rico: Kenneth Lawson, 2008. 121 p. E717.3.L39.
- Oder, Barron K. "Education, 'Race Adjustment," and the Military: The Life and Work of Chaplain Allen Allensworth, 24th Infantry, US Army." PhD dss, U NM, 1994. 475 p. UH23.A44.O33.
- Reaves, Stacy W. "'No Pretensions of Piety:' The Army Post Chaplain in the American West, 1866-1895." PhD dss, U OK-Stillwater, 2004. 166 p. UH24.W46.R43.
- Simpson, G.W. Manual for U.S. Army Chaplains. Ft. Yates, SC: n.p., 1893. 18 p. UH26.S5. And, 39-p 1898 GPO edition.
- Smith, John M. "The Military Ordinariate of the United States of America, cited above. UH23.S65. See Chap. II.
- Steward, T.G. <u>Active Service: Or Religious Work Among U.S. Soldiers</u>. NY: U.S. Army Aid Assn, 1870s(?). 95 p. U15.M65v4.

Stover, Earl F. "Chaplain Henry V. Plummer, His Ministry, and His Court-Martial." Draft, US Army Chaplain Center, Ft Hamilton, NY, 1975?. 31 p. UZ103.6.P58.S86a.

First black chaplain, RA, court-martialed and dismissed from service, 1894.

_____. <u>Up From Handymen: The United States Army Chaplaincy, 1865-1920</u>. Wash, DC: Office, Chief of Chaplains, 1977. 302 p. UZ103.A45v3.

WORLD WAR I-General Sources

Schaefer, Richard. "Catholics and the First World War: Religion, Barbarism and the Reduction to Culture." First World War Studies (Oct 2010): pp. 123-39. Per.

WORLD WAR I-US

- Bittle, Celestine N. <u>Soldiering for Cross and Flag: Impressions of a War Chaplain</u>. Milwaukee: Bruce, 1929. 331 p. D640.B573.
- Brownville, C. Gordon. With Christ in a Foxhole. Grand Rapids, MI: Zondervan, 1943. 139 p. D625.B76.
- Clemens, Joseph. <u>Duties and Privileges of Chaplains</u>. n.p., 1917. 10 p. UH23.C59.
- Ebel, Jonathan E. "'Heroes in the Cause of God': Faith, Suffering, and American Soldiers' Experiences of the Great War." PhD dss, Chicago, 2004. 345 p. D639.R4.E24.
- Fallin, Wilson Jr. "Alabama's Black Baptist Leaders, the Progressive Era, and World War I." In <u>The Great War in the Heart of Dixie: Alabama during World War I</u>. Tuscaloosa, AL: U AL, 2008. pp. 66-80. D570.85.A2.G74.
- Jorgensen, Daniel B. <u>The Service of Chaplains to Army Air Units, 1917-46</u>. Wash, DC: Office, Chief of AF Chaplains, 1961. 34 p. UZ103.A37v1.
- Lydon, Patrick J. <u>Treading the Roads of Hell: Diary of a Chaplain in the First World War</u>. Manchester, NH: Sisters of Mercy, 1943? 48 p. D640.L9.
- Nave, Orville J. Nave's Handbook on the Army Chaplaincy.... Los Angeles: Author, 1917. 120 p. UZ103.N38.
- Schweitzer, Richard. <u>The Cross and the Trenches: Religious Faith and Doubt Among British and American Great War Soldiers.</u> Westport, CT: Praeger, 2003. 311 p. D639.R4.S35.

Smith, John M. "The Military Ordinariate of the United States of America, cited above. UH23.S65. See Chap. III.

- Stover, cited above. UZ103.A45v3.
- Tiplady, Thomas. <u>The Cross at the Front: Fragments From the Trenches.</u> NY: Revell, 1917. 191 p. D640.T64.
- <u>United States Catholic Chaplains in the World War</u>. NY: Ordinariate, Army & Navy Chaplains, 1924. 359 p. D622.U54.
- U.S. Congress. House. Committee on Military Affairs. <u>Increase of Chaplains in the Army</u>. Hearings, 62nd Congress, 1912. 13 p. UZ103.U56.
- U.S. War Dept. <u>Appointment of Chaplains in the Regular Army and the National Army of the United States</u>. Special Regulation 3, 1917. 15 p. UZ103.A66.
- Waring, George J. Chaplain's Duties and How Best to Accomplish His Work. Wash, DC: GPO, 1912. 16 p. UZ103.W3.

 Also 18 page 1917 edition.

WWI-British

- Jones, Dennis. The Diary of a Padre at Suvla Bay. London: Faith, 1916. 112 p. D640.J65.
- Leonard, Pat. <u>The Fighting Padre: Letters from the Trenches 1915-1918 of Pat Leonard DSO</u>. [Edited by John Leonard & Philip Leonard-Johnson] South Yorkshire, England: Pen & Sword Military, 2010. 246 p. D639.C38.L46.
- Schweitzer, Richard. "The Cross and the Trenches: Religious Faith and Doubt Among Some British Soldiers on the Western Front." War & Society (Oct 1998): pp. 33-58. Per.
- _____. The Cross and the Trenches: Religious Faith and Doubt among British..., cited above. D639.R4.S35.
- Steuart, R.H. March, Kind Comrade. London: Sheed, 1931. 261 p. D640.S724.
- Watt, Lauchlan, M. The Heart of a Soldier. NY: Doran, 1918. 258 p. D640.W346.
- Williamson, Benedict. <u>"Happy Days" in France & Flanders: With the 47th and 49th Divisions</u>. London: Harding, 1921. 196 p. D640.W576.

WWI-Other

Houlihan, Patrick J. "Imperial Frameworks of Religion: catholic Military Chaplains of Germany and Austria-Hungary during the First World War." <u>First World War Studies</u> (Oct 2012): pp. 165-82. Per.

- Klein, Felix. Diary of a French Army Chaplain. London: Melrose, 1915. 288 p. D629.F8.K6.
- Romeyn, D. <u>De Zielverzorging Bin Ons Gemobiliseerde Leger</u>. Utrecht: Bruna, 1915. 30 p. UZ730.R65.

BETWEEN WORLD WARS

- Brasted, Alva J. <u>A Supplementary Study for Army Chaplains</u>. Ft Leavenworth: CGSS, 1937. 91 p. UZ103.B73.
- Conference on Moral and Religious Work in the Army. <u>Army Chaplains Need Special Organization</u>. n.p., 1923. 8 p. UZ103.A75.
- . Progress in Spiritual Service for Soldiers and Sailors: The Nation and the Churches. n.p., 1923. 35 p. UZ103.P76.
 - Gathered by General Committee on Army and Navy Chaplains.
- Report of the Conference on Moral and Religious Work in the Army, Held in Wash, D.C., June 6 and 7, 1923. Wash, DC: GPO, 1923. 24 p. UZ103.C6.
- _____. <u>Spiritual Service for Soldiers and Sailors</u>. n.p., 1923. 12 p. UZ103.S65. Work by General Committee on Army & Navy Chaplains.
- Smith, John M. "The Military Ordinariate of the United States of America, cited above. UH23.S65. See Chap. IV.
- U.S. Army. Chaplains' School. The Chaplains' Class Bulletin. Annual, 1923-26. U426.1.A1.C424.
- U.S. Congress. Senate and House. Committees on Military Affairs. <u>To Increase the Number of Chaplains in the Army</u>. Joint Hearings, 68th Congress, 1st session, 1924. 40 p. UZ103.U54.

U.S. War Dept. <u>The Chaplain, His Place and Duties: Training Manual, United States Army</u>. Wash, DC: GPO, 1926. 13 p. UZ103.T72.

_____. Office, Chief of Chaplains. Report of the Chief of Chaplains for the Fiscal Year Ended June 30, 1922. Wash, DC, 5 Sep 1922. 6 p. UZ103.U542.

WORLD WAR II-General Sources

- Bronstein, Daniel M. Torah in the Trenches: The Rabbi Chaplains of World War II, 1940-1946." PhD dss, Jewish Theological Seminary, 2009. 271 p. D810.C35.U6.B76.
- Caldwell, Dan T., & Bowman, B.L. <u>They Answered the Call</u>. Richmond, VA: Knox, 1952. 142 p. D810C.68.C3.

 Presbyterian chaplains.
- <u>Chaplains of the Methodist Church in World War II: A Pictorial Record of Their Work.</u> Wash, DC: Methodist Commission on Chaplains, 1948. ca 200 p. D810.C36.U6.
- Cornwell, John. <u>Hitler's Pope: The Secret History of Pius XII</u>. NY: Viking, 1999. 430 p. D810.C6.C67.
- Crosby, Donald F. <u>Battlefield Chaplains: Catholic Priests in WWII</u>. Lawrence, KS: U KS, 1994. 295 p. D810.C6.C76.
- Cross, Christopher. <u>Soldiers of God: True Story of the U.S. Army Chaplains</u>. NY: Dutton, 1945. 236 p. D769.375.C7.
- Hayden, Mark. <u>German Military Chaplains in World War II</u>. Atglen, PA: Schiffer, 2005. 160 p. UH25.G3.H39.
- Jorgensen, cited above. UZ103.A37.
- Roper, Richard S. <u>Brothers of Paul: Activities of Prisoner of War Chaplains in the Philippines during WWII</u>. Odenton, MD: Revere Printing, 2003. 297 p. D805.P6.R66.
- Sittser, Gerald L. <u>A Cautious Patriotism: The American Churches and the Second World War</u>. Chapel Hill, NC: U NC, 1997. 317 p. D744.5U6.S58.
- Smith, John M. "The Military Ordinariate of the United States of America, cited above. UH23S65. See Chap. V.
- Stein, Leo. <u>Hitler Came for Niemoeller: The Nazi War Against Religion</u>. Gretna, LA: Pelican, 2003. 336 p. D811.5.S732.

Underhill, M.L., et al. <u>New Zealand Chaplains in the Second World War</u>. Wellington, NZ: War Hist Branch, Dept of Internal Affairs, 1950. 188 p. D810.C36.N45.

- U.S. Army Service Forces. <u>The Chaplain Serves: A Narrative and Factual Report Covering the Activity of the Chaplain Corps, as Coordinated by the Chief of Chaplains, for the Calendar Year 1943</u>. Office, Chief of Chaplains, 1944. 74 p. D769.375.C52.
- U.S. Congress. Senate. Military Affairs Committee. <u>The Chaplains' Corps With a General Officer as Chief.</u> Hearings, 76th Congress, 1st session, 1939. 22 p. UZ103.A63.
- US Forces, European Theater. <u>Report on the Army Chaplain in the European Theater</u>. Study 68, Bad Nauheim, 1945. 75 p. D769.A2.
- US War Dept. Bureau of Public Relations. <u>The Soldier and his Religion</u>. Wash, DC: GPO, 1942. 17 p. U766.S647.

WORLD WAR II-Units/Personal

- American Chaplains of the Fifth Army. n.p., n.d. 86 p. #03-05.1945/10.
- Amoury, Daisy. Father Cyclone. NY: Messner, 1958. 253 p. D810.C36.U6.A66.
- Carlson, Alvin O. <u>He is Able: Faith Overcomes Fear in a Foxhole</u>. Grand Rapids: Zondervan, 1945. 82 p. D811.C37.

 By chaplain, 134th Infantry Regiment, 35th Infantry Division.
- Davidson, Ole K. Papers. 1 Box. Arch.

 Biographical material covers his chaplain service in NG & on active duty in Pacific.
- Dossogne, Victor J. Father Vic's Memories of World War II: How a Belgium Priest Escaped
 German Occupied Europe, Became an American Army Chaplain, and Made the D-Day Landing
 in Normandy. Edited by Clarke M. Brandt. Aurora, CO: The Defense Printing Service,
 Fitzsimons Army Medical Center, 1995. 39 p. D810.C36.U6.D67.
- Eichhorn, David M. <u>The GI's Rabbi: World War II Letters of...</u>. [Edited by Greg Palmer and Mark S. Zaid] Lawrence, KS: U KS, 260 p. D811.E33.
- Flint, James. "A Chaplain's Diary: Reverend Victor Laketek, O.S.B.., 1942-1946." <u>Journal of Military History</u> (Jul 2008): pp. 853-67. Per.
- Garrenton, John S. The Flying Chaplain. NY: Vantage, 1957. 107 p. D811.G333.
- Grant, Dorothy Fremont. War is My Parish: Anecdote and Comment Collected by.... Milwaukee, WI: Bruce, 1944. 184 p. UZ103.G73.

Hickcox, Percy M. Mine Eyes Have Seen. Boston: Moster, 1950. 109 p. D810.C36.U6.H53.

- Lev, Aryeh. What Chaplains Preach. n.p., 1941. 128 p. UZ103.L48.
- Maguire, William A. Rig for Church. NY: Macmillan, 1942. 251 p. UZ103.6.M33.A3.
- McCanon, Rupert L. <u>Sometimes We Laugh, Sometimes We Cry: or, "Tell It to the Chaplain.!"</u> NY: Vantage, 1969. 204 p. UZ103.M3.
- McWilliams, Tennant S. <u>The Chaplain's Conflict: Good and Evil in a War Hospital, 1943-1945</u>. College Station, TX: TX A & M, 2012. 136 p. D810.C36.U6.M39. Chaplain, 102nd Evacuation Hospital.
- Metcalf, George R. With Cross and Shovel: A Chaplain's Letters from England, France, and Germany, 1942-45. Duxbury, Mass: Westwinds-by-Sea, 1957. 263 p. D811.5.M37.
- Padre. They Told it to the Chaplain. NY: Vantage, 1953. 138 p. UZ103.P33a.
- Plumley, Walter P. Papers. 1 Box. Arch.

 Correspondence (personal & official), clippings & miscellany on chiefly his WWII service as AAF Chaplain in England, 1945.
- Stroup, Russell C. <u>Letters From the Pacific: A Combat Chaplain in World War II</u>. [Ed by Russell Cartwright Austin] Columbia, MO: U MO, 2000. 214 p. D767.S77.
- U.S. Army. First Army. <u>Combat Operations Data, First Army, Europe 1944-45</u>. Governors Island, NY, 18 Nov 1946. pp. 300-01. #03-1-1946/3.
- Van Schouwen, Cornelius. <u>The Life and Work of a Chaplain: Second World War (1943-1946)</u>. n.p., 1985? 175 p. D810.C36.

 Also titled <u>My Diary (1943-1946)</u>; with 69th Division through the ETO.
- Wilson, Charles E. Papers. 1 Box. Arch.
 Includes memoirs of WWII service w/10th Armored Infantry Battalion, 4th Armored Division; Chaplain's assist, 46th Medical Battalion.
- Wuest, Karl A. <u>They Told It to the Chaplain</u>. NY: Vantage, 1953. 138 p. UZ103.P33. Photocopy of published memoir of Catholic chaplain, Italy.

See also:

-Bibliography on the Sinking of the Dorchester/Four Chaplains.

WORLD WAR II-Cease Fire Incident

A Salvation Army chaplain, along with two other chaplains, arranged a brief battlefield cease fire to aid wounded soldiers of the 90th Infantry Division in France during WWII. This incident occurred during an assault of the 358th Infantry Regiment on a Seves River island in late Jul 1944. Unfortunately, the following brief accounts of the assault do not reveal the identities of the chaplains:

- Abrams, Joe I. <u>A History of the 90th Division in World War II</u>. Baton Rouge: Army & Navy, 1946. pp. 15-16. #05-90.1946.
- McConahey, William M. <u>Battalion Surgeon</u>. Rochester, MN: Private pub, 1966. pp. 67-68. #05-90.1966.
- U.S. Army. 358th Infantry Regiment. <u>Peragimus, "We Accomplish": A Brief History of the 358th Infantry</u>. Weiden, Germany: Nickl, 1945. pp. 19-20. #603-358.1945.

<u>1945-1975-General Sources</u>

- Covington, Robert R. "A Guide for the Professional Evaluation of US Army Chaplains." D-Min Thesis, Princeton Theological Seminary, 1991. 73 p. UZ103.C68.
- Devine, John M. Address to First Army Chaplains. NY, 21 Jun 1950. Wash, DC: GPO, 1950. 10 p. UZ103.D48.
- Fowler, Arlen L. Research Material on the Religious Experience of Blacks in the Army. Ft Meade, MD: U.S.A. Chaplain Board, 1972. E185.63.R47.
- Groh, John E. <u>Air Force Chaplains, 1971-80</u>. Wash, DC: Office Chief of AF Chaplains, 1986. 762 p. UZ103.A37.
- Jorgensen, Daniel B. <u>Air Force Chaplains, 1947-60</u>. Wash, DC: Office Chief of AF Chaplains, 1963. 432 p. UZ103.A37.
- Keizer, Herman, Jr., et al. "An Overview of the Role of the Unit Ministry Team (UMT) in Operation Desert Shield/Storm." Student group paper, Apr 1992. 180 p. Arch.
- Kim, Sŏng-Gyŏng. "Chaplains in Two Armies: United States and Korea--A Study in Comparative Ideology." PhD dss, MN, 1984. 219 p. UH20.K56.
- Shea, Donald W. "A Ministry in the Eye of the Storm." Army (Sep 1991): pp. 55-57. Per.

U.S. Army. Office, Chief of Chaplains. "Summary of Major Activities of the Office, Chief of Chaplains, 25 June 1950-8 September 1951 and 9 September 1951-31 December 1951." Typed carbon, Wash, DC, 1952. 9 p. UZ103.U527.

- U.S. Dept of Army. <u>The Chaplain in Today's Army: DA Pam 16-2</u>, dated Nov 1956. 17 p. MilPub-Pam.
 - And editions dated Jan 1960 (16 p.) & Sep 1964 (16 p.) + Pams 16-60 & 16-61.
- U.S. Dept of Army. A Systematic Approach to Innovation in Ministry: Training Circular 16-23, dated Jan 1978. 11 p. MilPub-TrngCirc.

 See also TrC 16-12, TrC 16-50 & TrC 16-71-4.
- U.S. Navy. Bureau of Naval Personnel. Chaplains Activity. <u>United States Navy Chaplains 1778-1945....</u>
 Wash, DC: GPO, 1948. VG23.A45v3.
 Vols. 4-6.
- Venzke, Rodger R. <u>Confidence in Battle, Inspiration in Peace: The United States Army Chaplaincy,</u> 1945-75. Wash, DC: Office, Chief of Chaplains, 1977. 211 p. UZ103.A45v5.

See also:

-Gerhardt Hyatt Story, oral history transcript, Arch.

1945-1975-Korea

- US Dept of Army. Office Chief of Chaplains. <u>Summary of Major Activities of the Office, Chief of Chaplains</u>, 25 Jun 1950-8 Sep 1951. UZ103.U527.
- U.S. President's Committee on Religion and Welfare in the Armed Forces. <u>The Military Chaplaincy</u>. Wash, DC: GPO, Oct 1950. 43 p. UZ103.M54.

1945-1975-Vietnam

Abrams, Creighton. "Chaplains Vietnam." n.p., n.d. 22 p. DS559.8.C47.C53.

Bergsma, H.L. <u>Chaplains with Marines in Vietnam, 1962-71</u>. Wash, DC: Hist & Mus Div, USMC, 1985. 240 p. DS554.5.F86.

Bogaski, George A. "Swords & Plowshares: American Protestants and the Vietnam War." PhD dss, U OK, 2010. 425 p. DS559.64.

- Brown, Jack E. <u>Another Side of Combat: A Chaplain Remembers Vietnam</u>. Nashville,TN: Cold Tree, 2006. 83 p. DS559.8.C47.B76.
- "The Chapels of Qui Nhon Support Command." Qui Nhon, Vietnam: US Army Support Command, 1970. 16 p. DS559.64.C53.
- Falabella, J. Robert. <u>Vietnam Memoirs: A Passage to Sorrow</u>. Annapolis, MD: Naval Institute, 2010. 136 p. DS559.5.F35.

 Served as Chaplain with 25th Infantry Division.
- Johnson, James D. <u>Combat Chaplain: A Thirty-year Vietnam Battle</u>. Denton, TX: U No TX, 2001. 299 p. DS559.8.C47.J64.
- Mark, Michael E. "The Soldier Priest." <u>Army</u> (Apr 1989): pp. 44-47 & 50. Father A.P. McGonigal, KIA.
- Moody, William B. The Good Soldiers. Waco, TX: Good Soldier, 1986. 129 p. DS552.5.M66.
- U.S. Navy. Chaplain Corps. <u>Chaplains with U.S. Naval Units in Vietnam, 1954-1975: Selected Experiences at Sea and Ashore</u>. Wash, DC: Historical Branch, 1985. 118 p. DS559.64.M66.
- Warsinske, John. <u>Company Command in Vietnam...Oral History Collections</u>. Special Bib 26, Nov 1990. ca 250 p. Z6724.H6.U55no26. See Sec II, p. 91 (4 pert interviews).

SINCE VIETNAM

- Cox, Matthew. "Field Furniture Gets a Whole New Look." <u>Army Times</u> (10 Dec 2001): p. 24. Per. Combination workstation-altar for field deployments.
- Crow, Janet R. "Religiosity and U.S. Army Spouses' Perceptions of Coping With Deployment and Satisfaction with Life." PhD dss, KS, 2005. 178 p. U766.C763.
- Degn, Christopher W. "Supporting the Supporters: Providing Ministry to Warrior Logisticians." <u>Quartermaster Professional Bulletin</u> (Summer 2005): pp. 6-10. Per.
- Frendak-Blume, Allison M. "US Military Chaplains on the Ground in Today's Peace Operations: Somalia, Haiti, and Bosnia." PhD dss, George Mason, 2004. 622 p. UH23.F74.
- Kittleson, Lance. Meditations from Iraq: A Chaplain's Ministry in the Middle East, 2003-2004. Lima, OH: CSS, 2005. 237 p. DS79.764.U6.K58.

- Kramer, Don. "Preparing Chaplains for Combat." <u>Soldiers</u> (Jul 2007): pp. 12-15. Per. 4th Brigade training based upon lessons learned by 3rd Brigade in Iraq.
- Lawson, Kenneth E. <u>Faith and Hope in a War-torn Land: The US Army Chaplaincy in the Balkans</u>, 1995-2005. Fort Leavenworth, KS: CSI, 2006. 196 p. DR1750.L39.
- . Operation Jump Start: National Guard Chaplains along the Mexican Border, 2006-2008. Ft. Jackson, SC: Chaplain Center & School, 2008. 33 p. UH24.S68.L39.
- Muse, Stephen, & Bloomstrom, Glen L. "Warrior, Prophet, Priest: The Strategic Value of Chaplains to the War Effort and Community." Infantry (Jul/Aug 2006): pp. 18-22. Per.

Woods, Ellen N. "Higher Calling." Military Officer (Sep 2005): pp. 100-105 & 110. Per.

MISCELLANEOUS NOTES

In the post-Revolutionary War era, no chaplain appears on extant rolls until 1791, when Congress authorized the position of chaplain. John Hurt of Virginia, an Episcopalian clergyman, became the first Regular Army chaplain.

Grade insignia was not authorized for chaplains until World War I, but by May 1918, at General Pershing's recommendation, the insignia was replaced with silver crosses, and the chaplaincy did not regain grade insignia until 1926. See:

- Honeywell, Roy J. <u>Chaplains of the United States Army</u>. Wash, DC: Office, Chief of Chaplains, 1958. UZ103.H6.
- "Music for Chaplains." Carlisle Barracks, PA: Chaplain School, 1950. 51 p. UL2900.M87.
- U.S. Dept of Army. <u>A Brief History of the United States Army Chaplain Corps: DA Pam 165-1</u>, dated Sep 1974. Chaps 2, 5 and 6. MilPub-Pams.
- U.S. War Dept. Circular No 19, dated Mar 1926. Para I. MilPub-Circs.